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PHS Awards $5,000 in Scholarships to Top Students 

For the first time in recent 
memory, the Polish Heritage 
Society will be holding an 
election at its May meeting to 
fill three positions for General 
Director. 

All active members of the 
society are eligible to cast 
votes at the election to be 
held  at 6:30 pm, May 15 at 
the Polish Falcons Hall, 957 
Fulton St  SW. To be consid-
ered active, an individual 
needs to be a life member or 
have annual dues current. 

Four candidates for General 
Director have been approved 
by the society’s Nominating 
Committee to vie for the 
three available seats: Martin 
Rogalski, Thaddeus 
Szyszlowski, Thaddeus Broda 
and Rosemary (Prusinski) 
Maciejewski.  

In addition to filling the three 

General Director positions, the 
election will also fill three officer 
positions – but these individuals 
are running unopposed. The 
three individuals are Teresa Bon-
ham for President, John Theisen 
for 1st Vice President and 
Matthew Gryczan for Recording 
Secretary. 

In past years, no elections were 
held as the total number of can-
didates always matched the 
number of available seats open.  

In March and April, newcomers 
Broda and Maciejewski sub-
mitted their names to be placed 
on the ballot, putting them in 
contention with incumbents 
Rogalski and Szyszlowski for 
General Director seats.  

Maciejewski, 64, has been active 
for years in setup, teardown and 
acting as bar manager for the 
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PHS to Hold Election for Directors 

 

The Polish Heritage Society of 
Grand Rapids awarded five 
scholarships totaling $5,000 in 
April to accomplished students 
who are attending Michigan 
colleges and universities to 
further their education in eve-
rything from the health scienc-
es to statistics. 

Teresa Bonham, Marilyn 
Lignell, and Mary Ann Ber-
gevin, who made up the socie-
ty’s scholarship committee, 
said the students were select-
ed on the basis of their aca-
demic achievements, interests 
in extracurricular activities, 
community involvement and 
connections with Polish herit-
age. “Polish culture reveres 
learning and education,” 
Lignell said. “As a way of fur-
thering that tradition, our soci-
ety has awarded scholarships 
to college students for more 
than 20 years. 

“We are very proud of the ac-
complishments of this year’s 
awardees, and we wish them 
the best of luck as they pursue 
their educational goals.” 

In addition to their scholar-
ships, all of the students were 
named honorary student mem-
bers of the Polish Heritage So-
ciety for 2023. 

Kayla Van Linden, a graduate of 
West Catholic High School, was 
awarded a $1,000 scholarship 
to continue her studies at Aqui-
nas College in either the pre-
med or pre-dental program. 

She has participated in the high 
school yearbook, bowling, pho-

tography and the National 

Honor Society. She also enjoys 
painting water and lighthous-
es. Kayla has participated in 
Kids’ Food Basket, the high 
school’s fish fry and Relay for 
Life. She has also been a stu-
dent tutor. Kayla attends the 
Dozynki Polish Festival annual-
ly. 

Abigail Wrzesinski, a graduate 
of L’Anse Creuse High School, 
was awarded a $1,000 scholar-
ship to continue her studies at 
Oakland University in the field 
of sociology, with a career goal 
of becoming a prosecuting 
attorney.  

She has participated in DECA, 

Science Olympiad, cheerlead-
ing, Go Green Club, Key Club 
and Diversity Club. Abigail has 
done community service with 
the American Cancer Society, 
Relay for Life and Bay-Rama. 
She is also a member of the 
PRCUA Society, the Polish Na-
tional Alliance and dances in 
the PRCUA Opole Dance Ensem-
ble. 

Hannah Haines, a graduate of 
Kenowa Hills High School, was 
awarded a $1,000 scholarship 
to continue her studies at Kala-
mazoo College in the fields of 

English and creative writing.  
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PO Box 1844 
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49501-1844 
https://polishheritagesociety.com 
 
Email us at phsgrandrap-
ids@gmail.com. 

 
The  Polish Heritage Society 
of Grand Rapids promotes  
Polish/Lithuanian culture in 
the metro Grand Rapids.  
The Society meets on the 
3rd Monday of every 
month except for Decem-
ber and general meetings in 
June and October. The soci-
ety publishes this news-
letter monthly.  We invite 
story  ideas and content 
contributions. For more 
information, please contact 
Matthew Gryczan, Richard 
Panek or Marilyn Lignell by 
writing to phsgrandrap-
ids@gmail.com.  
 
President 
Adam Porczynski  
 
1st VP 
John Theisen  
   
2nd VP 
Anthony Zasuwa  
 
Treasurer 
Michael Jasperse 
 
Corresponding  Secretary 
Elena Chaidez 
  
Recording Secretary 
Dennis Ziomkowski 
 
Director  
Teresa Bonham 
 
Director 
Martin  Rogalski 
 
Director  
Angela Walejewski-Zasuwa  
 
Director 
Michael Kozal  
 
Director 
Thaddeus Szyszlowski 
 

Her goal is to become an au-
thor. She has participated in 
student council, the National 
Honor Society, Young Women 
for Change, Kids’ Food Basket, 
Youth Action Board, theater and 
archery. Hannah has done com-
munity service with Toys for 
Tots, necessity driver for AYA 
Youth Collective, projects for 
nursing homes and volunteering 
at local churches. 

Emily Tremonti, a graduate of 
Northville High School, was 
awarded a $1,000 scholarship 
to continue her studies at 
Grand Valley State University in 
the field of Allied Health Sci-
ence. After graduation, she 
hopes to become a physician’s 
assistant. Emily has been a 
member of the National Honor 
Society, cheer team, the Ameri-
can Red Cross Club, Pre-PA Club 
and the Polish Club. She has 
also volunteered with the Kids 
Food Basket. 

Owen Snyder, a graduate of 
Jenison High School, was award-
ed a $1,000 scholarship to con-
tinue his studies in statistics at 
Grand Valley State University. 
He was the captain of the Jeni-
son varsity soccer team. Owen’s 
community activities include 
volunteering at church fish fries, 
Picnic in the Park and feeding 
the homeless.  

Scholarships are awarded to 
students who attend Grand 
Valley State University, Aquinas 
College, Davenport University, 
Grand Rapids Community Col-
lege. There is also a Universal 
Scholarship category available-
for students attending other 
colleges and universities in 
Michigan.  Complete application 
information is available at the 
PHS website; 

 polishheritagesociety.com 
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annual Dozynki Festival. She 
has been an active volunteer in 
events at Diamond Street Hall 
and served in several local or-
ganizations that assist veterans, 
young women and children, 
including the Toys for Tots pro-
gram and the Court Appointed 
Special Advocates of Kent 
County, a non-profit organiza-
tion that looks out for the best 
interests of abused and ne-
glected children as they make 
their way through the family 
court system. 

For the past 12 years, 
Maciejewski has served as ser-
geant-at-arms for the American 
Legion Auxiliary Girls State pro-
gram and ALA 5th District Presi-
dent representing more than 
18 units in Kent and Ottawa 
counties.  She won a national 
award for leadership in 2019 

(Elections Continued from page 1) 

Rosemary Maciejewski 

for her work with the ALA. 

Broda, 35, is a trustee on the 
board of the Polish Falcons Aid 
Society, a musician who per-
forms in Grand Rapids and a 
West Side resident. He and his 
spouse wife Hanna have two 
children, Natalie and Eugene. 
He said he wants to serve on 
the board to “help everyone 
celebrate the rich and beauti-
ful history that we have here 
in Grand Rapids.” 

Ballots will be distributed at 
the meeting with the offices 
and candidates listed. Voters 
will be asked to cast no more 
than three votes for General 
Director, out of four names 
listed. If a person casts four 
votes for General Director, his 
or her ballot will be disquali-
fied. The election committee 
will tabulate the votes, and 
winners will be declared by 
simple majority by the end of 
the meeting.  The ballots will 
then be destroyed.  

The April PHS newsletter in-
correctly stated that the elec-
tion would be held at the soci-
ety’s June general meeting. 
The installation of officers and 
directors will take place at the 
general meeting to be held 
noon June 25 at Oriole Park, 
1380 42nd St. SW in Wyoming. 



 

 

                                                     Page 3 



 

 

Page 4 



PHS Membership News 

Page 7 

By Marilyn LIgnell 

 

The Polish Heritage Society 
welcomes student member 
Rebecca Brittain, and life 
member Robin Basarabska-
Bruff. 

Three cards of caring went 
out this month. The first card 
wishing a speedy recovery 
was to board member Ted 
Szyszlowski who is recovering 
at home from surgery.  

The second card of sympathy 
went to life member Laurie 
Lesiewicz who lost her mom, 
Florence, on April 8, 2023.  

Carrianne Seppala received 
the third card of sympathy on 
the loss of her husband Jim 
Seppala who died on April 8, 
2023. Jim was a member of 
St, Isidore’s Benevolent Aid 
Society for 40 years and 
served the last seven years as 
President and Vice Presi-
dent.  

Jim was on the Pulaski Days 
Board for about 5 years. Pu-
laski Days Chairperson 
Michelle Kerschner remem-
bers Jim as someone who 
turned Diamond Hall around. 
“Jim was someone that if he 
said he was going to do it, he 
did it. He was the founder of 
the pierogi and kapusta 
eating contests for Pulaski 

Days and responsible for the 
flag raising ceremony each 
year. Jim put his heart and soul 
into his Polish community and 
he will be deeply missed.” 

PRCUA Malbork Dance Group 
held their annual dance recital  

on March 25th at West Catho-

lic High School. Director Nata-
lia Szczygiel said it was the 
largest attendance they have 
had, over 200 people. The 32 
dancers, ages 3-16, performed 
traditional Polish folk dances 
in colorful costumes. “The 
group works really hard and I 
am so proud of them. We have 
a lot of little kids this year and 
they are cute no matter what 
they do,” Natalia said. The 
recital offered an authentic 
Polish dinner following the 
performance. Natalia has been 
the director for about 4 
months, with daughter Olivia 
age 5 in the group and sons 
Henry and Julian in the wings. 
She said Malbork Dance Group 
will participate in the 150th 
Anniversary celebration of 
PRCUA and there will be a 
blessing of the dancers at St. 
Isidore Catholic Church on 
May 21st at 12:30 pm. “We 
are proud to be celebrating an 

organization that keeps up with 
maintaining Polish customs and 
traditions.” Be sure to check out 
the dancers at the Dozynki Polish 
Festival August 25-27. 

 

 

If you are a collector of vintage 
vinyl Polka albums and other 
songs of the 60s, look no further 
than our Dozynki Festival in Au-
gust! 

Thanks to Molly Rinckey, a lov-
er of old vinyl albums and mul-
timedia account executive at 
WOOD TV8, the PHS is now the 
proud owner of more than 100 
vintage vinyl albums that will 
be available for purchase at the 
PHS Dozynki Festival to raise 
funds for our annual Wigilia 
dinner. 

Molly said the donated albums 
“have been passed down from 
3 generations of fun-loving, 
proud Polish Americans.”  The 
collection was started by Mary 
and George Bielski, who immi-
grated to the United States in 
1907.  “They grew up, married 
and had my grandma, Rose 
Bielski, in 1921,” Molly said.  

“The albums that were donated 
are from Rose, her Polish 
speaking immigrant parents 
and her half Polish daughter, 
Dawn Nye.” Don’t forget your-
self, Molly! They were gifted to 
you as well, and thanks for 
thinking of the PHS in making 
this contribution. Polka on! 

 

Molly Rinckey with just some of her collection of Polka Albums 

Malbork Dance Group at West Catholic High School 



Join the Polish Heritage Society to receive our monthly newsletter and other benefits!  

Annual Student Membership for full-time students through college $5 

Annual Adult Membership $20 

Annual Family or Business Membership $35 

Lifetime Membership $150 
 

ONLINE  

You can join the Polish Heritage Society online by going to our website at  https://polishheritagesociety.com/, fill-
ing out the Membership form and paying by using the PayPal Button. 
 
MAIL 

Fill out this form and send a personal check made out to the Polish Heritage Society to this address: 
Polish Heritage Society of Grand Rapids 

P.O. Box 1844 
Grand Rapids MI  49501-1844 

NAME          ______________________________________________________________________ 

ADDRESS     ___________________________________________________________________________________ 

PHONE         _____________________________________ 

EMAIL           __________________________________________________________ 

https://polishheritagesociety.com/

